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Most surviving Tsnungwe/tse:ning-xwe had been removed to the Hoopa Indian 
Reservation in the 1850s and early 1860s.  The fighting between Indians and 
the soldiers/miners is well documented.  Some of this from our area follows: 

In "The Conflict Between the California Indian and White Civilization” by 
Sherburne F. Cook, 1976, University of California Press, Berkeley and Los 
Angeles, Calif.: 

 p. 281 - whites driving off and killing Indians on Trinity River  
   in 1855 
 p. 282 - South Fork Indians seeking peace in 1852, 
   and being hunted in 1858 
 p. 284 - battle on South Fork, and battle on Willow Creek in 1863. 

The War of the Rebellion records provides more documentation of conflict 
within Tsnungwe territory: 

Letter from Whipple, California Volunteers, to Lieut. Col. Drum, San 
Francisco, Aug 12, 1863, p.564-565: 
Rumor reaches Major Taylor at Fort Gaston of murder of man and woman 
on New River.  Aug 3, Taylor found out that Madam Weaver had been killed 
and house burned.  Says "no Indian tribes" dwell in immediate vicinity. 
Recent outrage in Trinity County instances feelings of hatred against 
whites by Indians.  Says only a few miners on New River, not more than 25, 
several living with Indian women.  Not enough troops to protect whites 
from "savage cruelties." 

Letter from Hanna, California Volunteers, to Taylor, California Volunteers, 
Sept 26, 1863, p.625-626: 
Encloses Sept 17 letter asking for protection in Trinity County; it is 
Taylor’s duty to comply with this order.  Discussion of Redwood Creek area.  
The mail carrier J.F. Denney wants to start a search for the remains of Van 
Aernam, the mail carrier killed by Indians.  Denney will need a detachment to  
accompany him for protection on the search. 

Letter from Taylor, California Volunteers, to Capt. Purdy, San 
Francisco, Dec 12, 1863, p.694: 
Big Jim's band killing Hostler's.  Big Jim wants to meet with soldiers for 
peace, but soldiers delay so Big Jim's Band and Hostler's will keep killing 
each other.  Big Jim's band composed of Redwood, South Fork, and Trinity 
Indians. 

All of the endless fighting between the Indians and the soldiers/miners led 
the United States government to create the Hoopa Valley Indian Reservation. 
Statute creating the reservation was enacted April 8, 1864. It authorized the 
President to appoint "an Indian agent" for each reservation authorized by the 
statute and directed that such agent "shall reside upon the reservation for 
which he shall be appointed, and shall discharge all the duties now or 
hereafter to be required of Indian agents by law, or by rules and regulations 
adopted, or to be adopted, for the regulation of the Indian service, so far 
as the same may be applicable." 13 Stat. 40-41. The statute also authorized 
the appointment of one physician, one blacksmith, one assistant blacksmith, 
one farmer and one carpenter. Austin Wiley, editor of the Humboldt Times and 



advocate of deporting hostile Indians to Santa Catalina Island, became 
Superintendent of Indian Affairs for California in the same year. 
-from https://law.justia.com/cases/federal/appellate-courts/
F2/812/1097/99746/ 
The creation of the Reservation did not end the fighting.  The War of the 
Rebellion records document ongoing battles. 

Letter from Fort Gaston to Lieut. Ulio, April 21, 1864, p.824: 
Lieut. Col. Whipple has met with Seranalton John and Indians of Big Jim’s 
band.  Wants Indians to stop fighting and settle in Hoopa.  On Sunday, two of 
Seranalton Indians and two of Big Jim's Band left for some tributary of the 
Upper Trinity, and be back in about 8 days after meeting with Big Jim for a 
peace talk.  Last week sent Charley Hostler with a party to bring in Indians 
in lower Redwood Creek.  Understands these Indians formerly lived in Hoopa.  
Charley returned with about 20 Indians.  Some of Charley's Indians saw band 
led by Curly-headed Tom, "and that this notorious savage was 'plenty mad' at 
learning that the Hoopas were negotiating for peace.  Tom declared that he 
would never come in or cease fighting the whites or their Indian allies. 
Curly-headed Tom is a most noted scoundrel, and has..." 

Letter from Whipple, California Volunteers to Lieut. Ulio, May 24, 1864, 
p.853: 
From Fort Gaston.  Big Jim has returned with Handsome Billy and some of the 
others.  Company C on the Upper Trinity has been effective.  Big Jim says he 
is trying to have the Redwoods and all others sue for peace. 

Letter from Fort Gaston to Capt. Miller, California Volunteers, 
commanding at Burnt Ranch, June 1, 1864, p.859: 
You will pursue the same course until no Indians are to be found in that 
region.  Particular attention is to be given that not an Indian of those 
connected in this valley be allowed there.  Kill the last one until they find 
it prudent to obey orders.  One Indian went up to-day with Mr. Thomas, with 
directions from here and their Indian friends to make one more effort to 
bring them in... In the meantime get after these Indians... You are expected 
to attend to Lower South Fork. 

From the letters above, the Indians who continued to battle were from the 
tse:wina:lding village of Hoopa, along with the South Fork (Tsnungwe) and 
Redwood Creek tribes. 

After sporadic fighting in which some Hupas were involved and negotiations 
were entered into, on August 16, 1864 Wiley signed a document entitled 
"Treaty of Peace and Friendship ". Wiley acted on behalf of the United 
States. The tribes agreeing to the document were the Hupas and the South 
Fork, Redwood, and Grouse Creek Indians. The government promised to maintain 
an agent on the reservation and enough employees "to instruct the Indians in 
farming and harvesting." The tribes promised to "obey all orders emanating 
from the agent in charge." Annual Report of the Commissioner of Indian 
Affairs (1864) 134-136. This treaty was never ratified as a treaty by the 
United States nor enacted as a statute by Congress. 
-from https://law.justia.com/cases/federal/appellate-courts/
F2/812/1097/99746/ 

Sherburne Cook wrote that Trinity County was cleared of Indians living on 
rancherias by 1865. 

At some point, some Tsnungwe returned to the home territories of Willow 
Creek, the South Fork of the Trinity, Burnt Ranch and New River.   

https://law.justia.com/cases/federal/appellate-courts/F2/812/1097/99746/
https://law.justia.com/cases/federal/appellate-courts/F2/812/1097/99746/
https://law.justia.com/cases/federal/appellate-courts/F2/812/1097/99746/


But, when did this return happen?  At different times for different families.  
Also, many families would maintain a home in Hoopa (mostly at xowung-q’it, 
the Kentuck Ranch) and a home in the Willow Creek and South Fork of Trinity 
areas. 

The Hoopa Valley Indian Reservation was created in 1864 for the Hoopa, South 
Fork, Grouse Creek and Redwood Creek Hupa speaking tribes.  At that time the 
settlers who were living in Hoopa were bought out by the government, and left 
to go elsewhere. 

Two of these settlers figure into our history.  The settler James Allen Kidd 
was already living with Malinda Kidd.  Malinda Kidd was originally from the 
village of tse:na:ningah-ding on New River and married into łe:lding to 
Squirrel Tail Tom.  Squirrel Tail Tom was killed in the battles with 
soliders/miners.  Then, James Kidd was with Malinda Kidd as early as 1860 
with her children Saxey Kentuck, David Kentuck and Martha Kentuck.  After 
James Kidd was bought out, they moved to the Willow Creek area now known as 
the Kidd-Bussell-Douglas ranch.  This created a safe area for Indians to 
return, including Fanny Lack, the James Chesbro family, Indian Friday and 
family, Saxey Kidd and family, Venus Foote and family, and Dr. Tom and 
family.  Some families from Redwood Creek that were related to us also came 
to Willow Creek where it was safe with Malinda Kidd established.  This 
included the Duskey family and the k’iłtsil family.  Malinda Kidd filed 
Homestead papers in 1883 for her ranch.  In an affidavit from Malinda Kidd:  
I am 55 years old; with post office at China Flat, Humboldt County.  
Established her residence in 1865.  On the property, she now has a house 40 
ft x 20 ft, a barn, a granary, about 70 acres fenced, about 500 fruit trees, 
and two small outbuildings.  I have four children living at home with me, and 
one that is married and not living with me.  We have lived here continuously. 

Another settler Thomas G Campbell was living with Mary Quimby Campbell.  In 
1866, Sarah Campbell (Kimsey Carpenter) was born to Tom Campbell and Mary 
Quimby Campbell.  This family returned to live at what was the village of 
łe:lding.  



The village of łe:lding is comprised of 3 related villages.  The main site is 
me’-iłchwin-q’it which is where the Campbells lived.  Like Malinda Kidd’s 
return creating a safe haven in the Willow Creek area, Thomas and Mary Quimby 
Campbell’s farm created a safe haven at the South Fork.  The two other 
łe:lding villages of ta:ngay-q’it / mituq’-q’it-ding (at bottom of current 
South Fork Road) and ta:k’iwiltsil-q’it (across from Martin bluffs) were able 
to be re-inhabited.  

Tsnungwe returning to łe:lding included Squirrel Tail Tom Jr., South Fork Sam 
and family, South Fork Johnny and family, South Fork Pole and family, South 
Fork Pete and family, Saxey Kidd and family, Six Beans and family, Ike Wells 
and family, South Fork George and family.  Most of these Indians also 
retained a home at the Kentuck Ranch in Hoopa, comprised of families from the 
South Fork area.  These families are listed at the Kentuck Ranch in Hoopa in 
the 1880s.  William Quimby Sr. and family as well as Dan Quimby and family 
resided at the Kentuck Ranch also.  They were brothers to Mary Quimby 
Campbell living at łe:lding.  The Quimby family is also closely related to 
the Kentuck family.  Furthermore, Saxey Kidd and two siblings were first 
recorded in 1860 with the last name Kentuck… Saxey Kentuck.  It is possible 
that the name Kentuck is an anglicized version of mituq’-q’it-ding, a 
łe:lding village.  Mary Quimby Campbell was related to many of the Indians 
who came back to re-establish łe:lding, and made it safe for them to do so.  
The Quimby and Kentuck families are also closely related to the Redwood Creek 
Duskey and k’iłtsil families.  Mary Quimby Campbell was also related to the 
people of the Hoopa Village of tse:wina:lding, who were Tsnungwe allies 
during the battles against the soldiers and miners. 
 



The Campbells lived at łe:lding until they sold it to the Frank and Flomena 
Martin family who were Portuguese settlers.  The Martins homesteaded the site 
by the early 1880s.  Thomas G Campbell and Mary Quimby Campbell moved to the 
nearby Tsnungwe village site of miy-me’ and started the Campbell Ranch, which 
later became the Fountain Ranch.  Tom Campbell began homestead papers at the 
Campbell/Fountain Ranch in 1883.  This is at the current area of Salyer. 

In the notes below from Jeremiah Curtin from the early 1880s, you can 
conclude that the 3 villages that comprise łe:lding were still functioning as 
an Indian village.  All of the villages listed below were in use at the time 
the notes were written.  Curtin even lists the headman of łe:lding as xona:’ 
dincha:t’.  He also lists the village of ta:k’iwiltsil-q’it as having “3 
young Indians live there now.” 
 



In Memoirs of Jeremiah Curtin, Dec 2, 1888 - Jan 1, 1889, published by Joseph 
Schafer, Ed., State Historical Society of Wisconsin, Biography series, Vol. 
II, Madison, 1940: 

"New Year's day there was an almost total eclipse; only a rim, that looked 
about the size of a moon, was left of the sun's disk.  To celebrate the day 
Cheeseborough, an Indian, told me a story in Hoopa, and I put it into 
English, a difficult piece of brainwork.  January 8 I finished the 
translation of the first volume of With Fire and Sword-one fourth of the 
book.  It had still to be corrected and copied.  During that month I worked a 
good deal with Old Tom, a Chimariko, one of the last of a tribe that once 
inhabited the country between Burntranch and Weaver on the Trinity.  When 
gold was found in the bars of the river, the Chimariko were driven away form 
their home- the place where (for them) the world was created- and were killed 
by the miners.  Probably not half a dozen of a large tribe remained.  Tom was 
the only Chimariko at Hoopa; there was another on Willow creek.” 

The Treaty of Guadalupe Hidalgo was agreed to by the United States and Mexico 
in 1848.  This Treaty stated that Native Americans would not be forced to 
move from their homes.  Through the Treaty of Guadalupe Hidalgo, all Tsnungwe 
had a right to live on their native lands.  The United States governments 
removal of these Indians was an illegal act according to this treaty.  Most 
of the Tsnungwe who returned were simply living on the public domain.  
Because this land was their original homeland, they had the legal right to 
live there according to the this Treaty.   

The United States government treatment of Tsnungwe living on the public 
domain was in direct opposition to the supreme law of the land, the United 
States Constition and it’s treaties.   

Some Tsnungwe were fortunate to have patented homesteads such as Malinda Kidd 
and Mary Quimby Campbell.  Because they homesteaded their land, the United 
States government treated them as they they resided there legally.  Saxey 
Kidd filed his homestead papers in 1896 at the Saxey Kidd ranch near 
łe:lding.   

William Pete, the older son of South Fork Pete, and David “Doc” Pete’s 
brother, filed homestead papers from 1912-1920, finally securing the Tsnungwe 
village site of ch’iłte:lding, near łe:lding.  He was unable to secure the 
site his family resided at pre-contact and after returning to the home 
village of ta:ngay-q’it / mituq’-q’it-ding.  The Hoopa Indian Agent Rastall 
tried to assist the Pete family in obtaining a public domain Indian allotment 
at this village: 

May 14, 1924.  Correspondence from Hoopa Indian Agent Rastall to Wash DC 
regarding potential Indian allotments.  Says he's given special attention to 
purchase of land which has been in controversy for some years.  Controversy 
involves heirs of Indian Pete and miners Hammer and Kahlke.  Refers to 
letters from Wash DC of June 16, 1921 regarding Land Allotments 50829-14 and 
44459-21.  Indians want entire tract of land and the miners are not willing 
to agree, so dispute is left unresolved. 

This dispute over the łe:lding village site continued into the next year.  
Correspondence from Hoopa Indian Agent Rastall to Washington DC regarding an 



effort to purchase 3 acres of land on the Trinity River at Southfork. Says 
there has been considerable correspondence for a number of years regarding 
this land, and at one time it was proposed to institute suit against the 
owners of this land under a claim made by an old Indian as to his rights.  
Says Washington DC decided that the white man's title was good.  Says the 3 
acres contains some old Indian burial grounds and also an Indian house and 
small garden, and is now occupied by two Indians.  Says it is very desirable 
to purchase this land in order to prevent trouble between the two Indians and 
the white man, as the two Indians insist upon living on the ground and there 
is every probability that the white man will attempt ejection very soon.  
Says the land can be purchased for $750, but there are two parties interested 
in the land and it was possible to obtain the signature of one party - 
however every effort will be made to obtain the signature of the other party.  
Agent is requesting $750 to buy this land.  June 15, 1925 

Despite the Hoopa Indian agents efforts to help make an Indian allotment here 
to the Pete family, they were not successful.  David “Doc” Pete continued to 
maintain a residence here as well as his residence in Hoopa, where his mother 
was from the tiyshta:ngah-ding village. 

Other Tsnungwe would attempt to receive homesteads and Indian allotments in 
our territory during these years.


